Minutes of Special Meeting of Kilkenny County Council held on Friday 2nd December, 2005 at 11.00 a.m. in the Council Chamber, County Hall, John Street, Kilkenny.

Cathaoirleach:
Cllr. M. Shortall.

Also Present: 
Cllrs. J. Brennan, P. Dunphy, M. Lanigan, P. Cuddihy, 
A. Phelan, D. Doyle, M. Doran, T. Brennan, C.Connery. 
P. Millea, D. Dowling, M. H.Cavanagh, P. Fitzpatrick, 

M. O’Brien, C. Phelan-Holden, B. Aylward, 
T. Breathnach, P. O’Neill, M. Brett, T. Maher, 
J. Coonan, M. Noonan, C. Long, T. Brennan, J. Cody 
Apologies : 

Cllrs. W. Ireland. 
 
 
In Attendance:   M. Malone, County Manager, T. Walsh, P.O’ Neill, Directors of Services, J. Dempsey, Head of Finance, 

A.M. Walsh, M. Mullally, M. Brennan Senior Executive Officers, and A. Waldron, Meetings Administrator.
At the outset of the meeting the Cathaoirleach proposed a vote of sympathy to Mr. Tom Gunning, Director of Services whose father the late Thomas Gunning had died that morning. He was joined in his vote of sympathy by the County Manager, Michael Malone who offered his sympathy on behalf of the staff of Kilkenny County Council. 

The purpose of this Special Meeting was to formalise Kilkenny County Council’s Statement of Response to the proposal of Waterford City Council to alter the Boundary of Waterford City seeking an extension of the City’s Boundaries into South Kilkenny. A copy of the Draft Statement of Response has been circulated to each member of the Council. 
The first portion of the meeting was a presentation made by Tony O’ Brien of Mazars Consultants and Marion Chalmers on behalf of DTZ PAIDA Consulting who were commissioned by Kilkenny County Council to assist with the preparation of the County Council’s Statement of Response. 

These two presentations detailed the key objections held by Kilkenny County Council to the proposed boundary extension which are as follows:- 

1. The boundary extension proposed by Waterford City Council is not required to provide land for future development as the City already has substantial land available within its existing boundary.  
2. Key National and Regional Development Strategies currently in place promote the principle of co-operation between the relevant local authorities, not boundary changes, to achieve national, regional and local development objectives.  

3. The National Spatial Strategy envisages that Waterford City’s role as a Gateway be delivered through collaboration and co-operation with Kilkenny City and Wexford Town, not through an expansion of the City’s boundary.  

4. The boundary extension proposal, if granted, would seriously undermine the financial position of Kilkenny County Council.  
5. Kilkenny County Council has a strong vision for the future of the County as a whole, and is implementing its vision in individual areas such as the South of the County.

6. Kilkenny County and its people have a unique and clear social, cultural and sporting identity.  
The presentations also highlighted that the boundary extension proposal contains a number of inaccuracies and inconsistencies.

In particular:- 

1. According to the proposal, the proposed boundary extension encompasses an area of 1,901 ha, equivalent to 4,695 acres.  However, Kilkenny County Council has assessed the proposed boundary extension area as shown in maps contained in the proposal and finds that it actually contains a total of 2,359 ha (5,827 acres), an additional 458 ha (1132 acres) or 24% more than that presented in the text of Waterford City’s proposal, and 
2. The proposal states that the extension sought is made up of all or part of 20 townlands, whereas the map included with the proposal shows an area that covers all or part of 25 townlands.  The five additional townlands are Granny, Dunkitt, Luffany, Ballymountain and Strangsmill.
On behalf of the members the Cathaoirleach thanked the consultants, members of the steering committee and officials of Kilkenny County Council for the quality of the Statement of Response. He then called on six speakers who recommended the adoption of the Statement of Response which outlined in detail why Kilkenny County Council should reject the proposal for a Borough Boundary Extension submitted by Waterford City Council. 

These speakers were as follows:- 

Cllrs. B. Aylward, M. Lanigan, D. Dowling, C. Connery, T. Breathnach, M. O’ Brien. 

At this juncture the Cathaoirleach opened the debate to the floor. All Councillors who contributed at this juncture agreed that Kilkenny County Council should reject Waterford City Council’s Boundary Extension Proposal. 

It was clarified by the County Manager, M. Malone that following receipt of Kilkenny County Council’s Statement of Response to the proposal within the statutory period from the date of receipt i.e. before 25th January 2006, there was no specified period for Waterford City Council to respond or decide whether to pursue the matter further. 
Contributions:- Cllrs. J. Cody, A. Phelan, J. Brennan, M. Noonan, M.H. Cavanagh, C. Phelan-Holden, T. Maher, M. Brett, P. O’ Neill, P. Fitzpatrick, P. Millea, J. Coonan, M. Doran, T. Brennan, D. Doyle. 

At this juncture the Cathaoirleach gave an overview of the Statement of Response and reiterated Kilkenny County Council rejection to the Boundary Extension Proposal. 

At this stage it was proposed by Cllr. P. Dunphy, Seconded by Cllr. C. Long and resolved unanimously:- 

“That the County Council of the County of Kilkenny, having considered the proposal for a Borough Boundary Extension submitted by Waterford City Council, adopts and makes the Statement of Response herewith in relation to the proposal for a Borough Boundary Extension under the provisions of Section 29 of the Local Government Act 1991 and, in accordance with the provisions of Local Government Act, 1991 and the requirement of the Local Government (Boundary Alteration) Regulations, 1996 made under the Act and hereby proposes that there should be no extension of the Boundary of the County Borough of Waterford. 

The Corporate Seal of the Council be affixed to this Statement of Response”. 

This resolution was then signed by the Cathaoirleach, the County Manager and the County Secretary and the seal of the County Council of Kilkenny was affixed. 

This concluded the business of the Meeting. 
